Brighton & Hove Allotments Strategy

Steering Group Meeting

9.30 am Tuesday, 3rd September 2013

BHOGG, Weald Allotment Site
Present:


Allan Brown – Secretary, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

Mark Carroll – Publicity Officer, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation
David Cooper – Allotments Officer, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council
Anne Glow - Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation
Barbara Hardcastle – Public Health Specialist, Brighton & Hove City Council

Russ Howarth – Roedale Allotment Gardens Society
Alan Phillips – Chair, Brighton & Hove Organic Gardening Group

Robert Walker – Head of Operations, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council

Apologies:

Vic Borrill – Director, Brighton & Hove Food Partnership
Emily Gardiner – Treasurer, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation

Gillian Marston – Head of City Infrastructure, Brighton & Hove City Council

Simon Powell – Whitehawk Food Project, Brighton & Hove Allotment Federation
Graeme Rolf – Operations Manager, Cityparks, Brighton & Hove City Council

Welcome & Introductions

AP welcomed everyone present. (The meeting was held on the BHOGG plot on the Weald Allotment).  Both BH and AG had to leave early to attend other meetings.
1. Apologies for Absence:  

See above.                      

2. Minutes of last meeting: 

DC had written up minutes for the last Strategy Meeting.  These had been shared earlier by email and hard copies were additionally produced for this meeting.  Minutes from the last meeting were discussed briefly:

RH had a query about GM’s comment that “we don’t want to reduce the waiting list.”  He also had concerns about questioning those on the waiting list about what size plot they’d prefer to have.  RH stated that extracting soliciting a preference from complete novices would not be valid.

RW had understood GM’s comment to mean that a higher number of people on the waiting list, the higher its position as a political priority.  There is a risk that a reduced waiting list would result in allotments relegated on any political agenda.  RW emphasised that, whatever the political implications, that the council have a duty to ensure that people are given the most accurate data; at that time the true accuracy of waiting list numbers was unknown: if their personal circumstances change or their interest in allotment gardening wanes, people rarely ask to be removed from the list.
There was a discussion about how long is a reasonable time for people to be on the waiting list.  There was agreement that having to wait a short while for plot does have some benefits, in so far as that people may value their plot more when they do get them.  Also that instantly available tenancies would result in long-term vacancies on less popular sites.  It was felt that a year would be a reasonable period to wait.  However, AP said that for the unemployed, for example, would greatly benefit from getting a plot as soon as possible.  RW posed the questions would people be prepared to wait five years for larger plot and/or would they settle for something smaller in the short term?
MC felt that the demographic of those taking on allotments has changed in recent years and that catering for those who want smaller plots has come at a cost for the more traditional full size plot.  There is a case to be made that many people were put off taking on full sized plots (because of the level of work required) and if this were to be the only size on offer it would ensure that only the keenest and most committed growers took on allotments.  By adopting a half plot only letting policy, a greater administrative load had been placed on the Service, for no additional capital/ income gain.  This has also had an impact on the type of gardening that we are able to carry out.  For example, novice growers on small plots may not be rotating their crops properly and this is resulting in greater incidents of blight etc.  There is a balance to be struck between enabling as many people as possible to have access to allotments, whilst trying to ensure that those that do are able to grow as much food as possible.  We don’t want to restrict our best growers or inadvertently attract people to allotments whose first priority isn't food production but a leisure facility. 

RH expanded on the notion that some people don’t actually want an allotment to grow food, but as a safe place for their children to play.  AP suggested that some farmers may open their land for private park/ leisure gardens. 

RW felt that if the Strategy steering group's opinion is that allotments should be used for food production and not as a leisure facility then recommendations presented to Council should make that opinion crystal clear.  MC believed that, contrary to the statutes relating to allotment usage, most plot holders were bot principally concerned with food production.
AP asked what we’re going to do about the ‘waiting list survey’?  Do work with the waiting list as it currently stands or will it be interlinked to the desire to clean up the waiting list?  DC advised that, on average, two-thirds of people at the top of the waiting list don’t respond when contacted (suggesting they are no longer interested) which delays the letting process and skewing our perception of the true level of demand.  It was generally felt that we have to try and get a more accurate picture of the true waiting list figures and that we have to use this opportunity to tidy up the list.

As an incentive to complete the 'waiting list survey' GM had suggested de-listing anyone who failed to do so.  DC felt an automatic deletion too severe; people had numerous reasons for not complying with deadline ultimatums.  It was agreed to adopt a two tier approach.  All those on the waiting list should be contacted (email or letter) about the survey.  Completing the survey would be optional, but it would be stipulated that unless recipients either complete the survey or confirm that they still want a plot they will be deleted from the waiting list.  If, at some later date, they provide genuine reason for being unable to comply, deleted names could be reinstated. 
3. Matters Arising:    

It has been agreed that a self management/finance meeting with BHCC officers (RW, DC) and RAGS representatives (RH, PB, JH) would take place from 10.00am (until 12 noon provisionally) at the Stanmer Nursery meeting room on Wednesday, 25 September.
4. Reports of Working Groups:  

No Working Groups have met in August.  AP emphasised that, with work on the draft strategy about to begin at the end of September, it would be good if all working groups could meet and summarise their work and highlight any remaining areas that require data/ information.       

5. Mapping of allotmenteers  - ‘Social Economic Situation’ by postcode.                          

Barbara Hardcastle has produced a series of maps/diagrams ‘Allotment plot holders, rate per 1000.’  These were posted on the Strategy Forum and are reproduced (see Appendix II). 

Generally the rates of those with disabilities on allotments and those on the waiting list with disabilities are lower than would be expected.  BH stated that different categories of disability types (possibly census criteria?) would be useful data to have in the long term. (People claiming disability concessions was lower than would be expected.)

RW was interested in the map showing the figures for those on the waiting list – providing land for allotments in the city centre is far more problematic but that is where the highest density of those on the waiting list are clustered and where future demand was greatest.  It would appear that those on the waiting list in Woodingdean for example are coming in to central Brighton or using Rottingdean. 

The two next sites that will be coming on stream, Woodingdean (Falmer Road) and the small site in Knoll Park/ Rowan Avenue, were not necessarily located in the areas with the highest demand..

MC suggested that plots on proposed new sites might be offered to those in living in the local vicinity who already had plots on central sites; thus freeing up sought after plots closer to the centre.  RW queried whether people would willingly give up their established plots for new plots but that incentives could be offered to encourage residents in Woodingdean to take plots on the Falmer Road site and give up their more centrally located allotments.
AP noted that, strategically, there was a short term need to improve the accuracy of the waiting list and, thereafter, a long term need to match site location to local demand.
AB mentioned Gerry Nevill has spoken of the difficulties of publicising disability plots. There are often vacancies advertising plots in doctor’s surgeries but this requires active monitoring by volunteers to ensure the information is accessible and this is difficult to maintain over the long term. There are usually vacancies on the various disability/ limited mobility plots available to growers in the city.  DC reported the Weald and Foredown limited mobility sites fully tenanted although GN's limited mobility site at Coldean had a long standing vacancy.
*DC referred BH to Verity Walker, Homemove Manager, BHCC, who had experience of assessing and accommodating those with mobility issues.

BH suggested those with mental health issues wouldn’t need adapted plots and wondered whether are we targeting this group sufficiently.

AP suggested that the long term unemployed should be given a priority over access to plots, as working a plot can provide a sense stability and of self worth etc.  AP also discussed benefit of allotments for general good health and how allotments could save the Health Service significant money, i.e. prevention of Type II diabetes, etc.  AP asked BH if, in terms of recommendations relating to promoting good health, there are any recommendations she would wish to see included in the Strategy.  BH would like there to be a more accurate proportion of allotment provision for the disabled.
According to the statistics, only four plot holders currently claim disability concession.  BH was interested in equality and queried whether those with disabilities are getting fair access to allotments.  BH suspects that part of the problem may be people being reluctant to register their disability status.  RW also noted a reluctance to complete equalities questionnaires in general.
RW suggested that claimants for over 60 concessionary rate age might be masking to true number of plot holders in receipt of Disability Allowance.  DC said that the concessions available and caregories of eligibility were well publicised - with plot holders being reminded by letter in August each year and encouraged to provide proof of eligibility.  AP asked if the surveys would be generating additional insight into the nature of current plot holders disabilities.  Some information would be gathered.
* DC to ask Cityparks' admin to produce more precise concession statistics.

AP pointed out that community plots are frequently tenanted by groups dealing with health issues and suggested BH attend the special meeting to address community plots/groups issues.

MC suggested that the ‘Tenants by deprivation quintile’ should be trending the other way: from the most deprived to the least deprived.  MC suggested the plot splitting process had the reverse effect: allowing more working people (the less deprived) with less available time to adequately manage plots and retain tenancies by reducing the size of allotments.  More people in the most deprived category needed access to plots. 

BH explained that areas of deprivation were identified by postcode.  AP asked if it was possible to provide a map correlating areas of deprivation to allotment site locations (BH had subsequently produced a map – see Appendix II).
6. Food Partnership report:
VB was unable to attend meeting but had submitted an update report (see Appendix I).
7. Outstanding Work and Timetable for completing the strategy.

31st March 2013 is the target for completion of the strategy.  The 'waiting list survey' needs to be done, but otherwise we appear to be on target. (Green paper for end of September/ October.)

8. Surveys by the Food Partnership: update on the plot holders Survey.                            
AP read out the report that VB had written and circulated (see Appendix I)

DC & MC had both circulated links to the survey site page.  DC will send out a reminder and inform people that there is a deadline to the survey.  MC will use the BHAF email list to remind members and the notices have gone up on the gates. (See Appendix I). There had been 539 responses already - a very positive response.
The 'community plot survey' and 'waiting list survey' questions were being refined.

RW felt the only controversial question on the 'waiting list survey' related to plot size; we are potentially asking people with no previous experience how much land they wish to cultivate.  MC suggested that we ask those on the waiting list how many available hours a week they are prepared/equipped to give to their allotment.

9. Strategy Report drafting:
Update will be provided by the Food Partnership (see Appendix I)

Emily will be writing up the draft survey document starting on the 16th September.

AP suggested any important issues Emily would need to focus upon should be drawn to her attention at an early stage.
10. Land Mapping:

Part of the land mapping exercise was to investigate the distances people would travel to a food growing project.  From the data collected is was calculated that 51% of the B&H population reside within a 10 minute walk from an allotment.  Only 2% have a walk of more than 30 minutes to access a plot.  (RH congratulated the council on meeting the national targets.)

There was a brief discussion on Harvest’s ‘Land Mapping Project’ (See Appendix I).
* VB to be asked to provide a clearer resolution map; the current one hard to interpret.

RW clarified the nature of the council's agricultural tenancies: 'Farm Business Tenancies' or 'Three Generation Tenancies'. 'Farm Business Tenancies' are a much shorter term arrangement (approximately five years?).  To end a 'Three Generation Tenancy' the council's only option is to buy that lease back.  There are 4000 hectares of farmland, with the majority being leased in the form of 'Three Generation Tenancies'.

If a Strategy, which includes a recommendation to utilise existing farmland, is approved by Council it will automatically go to the Planning Department. 

RH suggested that current green field sites in housing estates are a possibility for further allotment/growing spaces. Vic Borill has been in discussion with Ododo Dafe (Housing).

11. Future work needed for strategy
'Waiting List Survey' needs to be completed. 

AP suggested that each of the three working groups either have a physical or email meeting and clarify what outstanding issues there are. Ideally with a set of recommendations to bring to the Strategy. This would need to be done at least a week before the next Strategy Meeting on Tuesday, 1 October, i.e. week commencing 23 September, with summarised recommendations to be forwarded to AP.
12. Any Other Business
None.

13. Date of Next Meeting. 

10.00 am Tuesday, 1 October, Ante Room, Brighton Town Hall


Close of Meeting:   12.00... weather permitting there will be a walk around  
part of the Weald Allotment site for those who wish.

APPENDIX I
Brighton and Hove Allotment Strategy

Food Partnership update for Steering Group meeting, 3 September
1.Plot holders survey 
· The plot holders survey has now been sent out by email by the Fed and David. 

· Laminated posters have been dropped off for David to send to site reps to put on gates telling people about the survey and how to get hold of a postal copy if they don’t have internet access (by calling the Food Partnership’s Office) 

· At the time of writing (eve Saturday 31st August) we have 539 responses with Roedale Valley and Weald leading the way in terms of numbers. Of these 396 chose to answer the additional questions - This is a very impressive response rate for the amount of time the survey has been open. There are nearly twice as many respondents from half plots as full, more women than men and a good split across the ages. 80% of the people that have answered so far are happy with the size of plot they have. 

· Can someone email everyone involved in the allotment strategy groups and ask them to promote the survey to people on their own sites and David can you ask site reps to encourage people to respond – I spoke to a couple of people at Foredown earlier who hadn’t seen the email. 

· I suggest that we wait until 9th/10th September and look to see if we are low on responses from certain sites and if so get volunteers to go to those sites to hand out survey / encourage people to fill them in. A reminder email should be sent out at the end of that week (maybe Friday 13th) – Mark / David could you co-ordinate this. 

· Community plots – I am finalizing a version of this survey to send to community plots 

2. Waiting list survey 

Lester is now back from leave so can design the waiting list survey – Mark and I suggested some topics at the last meeting (Mark hopefully you still have them noted somewhere) can the strategy group please confirm that these are the topics you wish to ask the waiting list – if you email me a list I will send these on to Lester. I will include a variation of the questions that we have asked people who have had a plot for less than four years about their experiences of the waiting list. 

I am also waiting for an update from Rob / David / Gillian about how sending out the waiting list survey will be aligned with the exercise to ‘tidy up’ the waiting list. I didn’t manage to follow this up with David last week (sorry we are currently in the process of developing a tender for our public health funded nutrition work so things have been a little hectic for me). 

3. Strategy compiler - Emily will start work on this the week of 16th September. 

4. Land Mapping update – 29/08/2013 

As you may remember the Food Partnership has been asked by the Council to do an exercise to identify any potential sites for food growing on the urban fringe / city (not including the farmed estate) as part of the One Planet Living plan. Alan asked me to provide a brief update on the process so far. 

1/ Data collection: 
So far most of the data available has been collected through Defra, Office for National Statistic, Ordnance Survey, Natural England and Brighton and Hove City Council (Shane Maxwell). We have focused mainly on the area between the urban fringe (defined in the city plan) and the B&H boundary. The first step has been a wide range desktop based identification of possible land that looked unused or possibly available for food growing. David Cooper (Allotment Officer) has provided us with a few sites as well which have been previously looked at for new allotments. About 20 different sites have been identified currently on farmland, parks, natural and semi-natural green-space. 

David Larkin (BHCC rangers) has provided some extra information on these identified sites (ownership, current use) but half of the sites remain without clear information about their possible availability. 

A map with all the current data has been put together, possible land in RED: 
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2/ Visits: 

On 21st August we visited a few of the identified land, starting with the north east of the city. A second round of visits will cover the remaining sites. Most of the sites are very exposed to wind and would need shelter planting – orchards may be a possibility. 

Data and information pending: 

Further information needs to be collected through Smith Gore (Council land managers) about the possible use of small pockets of farmland.

Currently in progress Limitations: 

Desktop research is good for large pieces of land but is limited for smaller areas not easily recognisable from GIS datasets and satellite imagery. Next step is for consultation with some local community food growers / rangers etc to map their knowledge and ideas. 

5. Distance to allotments 
As part of the plans for next steps for Harvest we have looked into distance to food growing projects for the population, we also did this excercise for site which you may find interesting. 

	Population within 10min walk 
	139811 
	51% 

	Population within 20min walk 
	91319 
	33% 

	Population within 30min walk 
	37722 
	14% 

	Population beyond 30min walk 
	4101 
	2% 

	Total Population 
	272952 
	100% 

	(Calculated with Census 2011 Data and average walking speed of 5kmh/3mph) 
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Vic Borrill
APPENDIX II

Brighton and Hove Allotment Strategy
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Barbara Hardcastle
APPENDIX II

Health benefits of allotments - literature review
Berg A et al. Allotment gardening and health: a comparative survey among allotment gardeners and their neighbours without an allotment. Environmental Health 2010, 9:74

Dutch survey of 121 allotment holders and 63 controls from same neighbourhood. Results showed older allotment holder (62 years+) had greater health and wellbeing  than younger allotment holders. The main motivation for having a plot was stress relief (56% - mainly younger), staying active (56%), staying healthy (42%). Social contact only rated as very important by 17%. Conclude that allotment gardening may contribute to an active life style and healthy aging. However, findings may be limited by self-selection.

Future of Allotments – Fifth report of the Select Committee on Environment, Transport and Regional Affairs.

Says the therapeutic value of the potential role of allotments in promoting public health is significant. Recommends that allotment provision be explicitly noted in national public health strategy. Says allotments offer mental health benefits and benefits to the community at large. Also refers to GPs prescribing allotments as a treatment for stress.

Hope N and Ellis . Can You dig it ? Meeting community demands for allotments. New Local Government Network. 2009.

Nationally 10,000 people are estimated to be on waiting lists for allotments. Evidence shows people who grow their own food are more likely to eat more fruit and vegetables. Department of Health have highlighted that allotments for the over 50s could help prevent and treat mental health problems. Community gardens can help to reduce reoffending – garden project in a San Francisco county jail found 25% of those who took part were less likely to return to jail than those who did not.  A 2009 survey by the Liverpool Victoria insurance found single parents were the group most likely to want to apply for an allotment. 

Recommendations for increasing the supply of allotments include:

· Innovative approaches to utilising space to grow food, such as banks of rivers, retired boats on waterways and roundabouts.

· Using parts of park spaces as allotments

· Councils to encourage and facilitate the use of vacant  building sites for temporary allotments

· Councils to encourage “Edible landscapes” – roof gardens, large scale urban developments to be forced to allocated land for allotments

· Councils to encourage community gardening to cut waiting lists and bring greater social benefits

· Councils to convert any appropriate agricultural land they own to allotments

· Offer discounted allotment rates to citizens with lower incomes

· Adopt a collaborative approach with neighbouring councils so that people who can travel can have access to plots in neighbouring council boroughs if demand exceeds supply in their own area.

· Combine services and pool budgets across departments to a greater extent to support allotments and deliver more effectively on a wide range of objectives.

· Produce an allotment strategy to support planning and protection of allotments.

· Councils encourage public petitions from their citizens on allotments

· If the council’s overview and scrutiny committee decides the response to the petition is not adequate or substantive, petitioner should be able to secure a debate of full council.  

Faculty of Public Health. Great Outdoors: How our natural health uses green space to improve wellbeing.  2010.
The report recommends:

· Local authorities should provide more accessible green spaces and open-air leisure facilities in which children, families, adults and older people can safely play and exercise.

· LSPs should maximise the use of green spaces for health-promoting activities

· GPs should provide advice about physical activity in green spaces as an alternative or adjunct to medication for those with depression/anxiety.

· Exercise prescription schemes in GPs could  be extended to include physical activity in green spaces

· Programmes like Walking for health should continue to be supported.

· Research into green space and preventing mental and physical ill-health and reducing inequalities should be commissioned.


Brighton and Hove Food Partnership. Spade to Spoon: Digging Deeper. A food strategy and action plan for Brighton and Hove. 2012.

Brighton and Hove has half the number of recommended allotment plots. At the start of 2011 there were 2,795 or 10.9 per 1000 population. 1,612 residents were on the waiting list.

Brighton and Hove was the first place in the UK to introduce guidance for planners on including space for growing food in new building developments.

Aim 5 of the food strategy is “More food consumed in the city is grown, produced and processed locally using methods that protect biodiversity and respect environmental limits.” This includes

· Developing a citywide allotment strategy.

· Increasing allotment spaces available in the city and ensuring that new sites include community plots and easy access plots.

· Providing residents with information about growing in gardens, on allotments and in shared spaces in ways that respect the environment

Aim 6 of the food strategy is “Waste generated by food system is reduced, redistributed, reused and recycled.”

· Supporting  and promoting schemes that make use of excess produce including Harvest’s Scrumping Project and harvest-share scheme for allotment holders.

· Increasing composting on allotment sites

Aim 9 of the food strategy is “Local policy and planning decisions take into account food issues, and the city is engaged in national campaigns.” For public health this involves including food issues in the JSNA.

Harvest Brighton and Hove is getting people growing food, sharing skills and finding more space for growing food. It has worked closely with landowners to establish processes by which local residents can apply to run growing projects on land around housing or on other under-used land using “meanwhile” leases, helping to ease pressure on allotment waiting lists.

Grow Project – Brighton & Hove Mind.

This project received a £1,000 Mental Health Promotion Strategy grant in 2012. It aims to raise awareness of the benefits of being in nature. The Grow project works in partnership with the National Trust taking people with a mental health problem into the countryside at Saddlescombe Farm and South Downs National Park twice a month. Activities include green woodworking, conservation work, nature walks, gardening and environmental art projects, as well as mindfulness.

Brighton Unemployed Centre Families Project

This project received a £1,000 Mental Health Promotion Strategy grant in 2012. It provides a growing, harvesting, cooking and eating project for a diverse group of people, including the unemployed and those with mental health problems. The focus is on outdoor activities, including working on an allotment, cooking a communal meal for centre users and attending community events.
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